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Office of Labor Relations Staff Report
Memorandum of Agreement
Between
King County 
And
King County Corrections Guild


SUBJECT: The proposed Ordinance would approve and adopt a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) between King County and the King County Corrections Guild (KCCG) bargaining unit, representing Corrections Officers and Corrections Sergeants in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) which provides a one-time retention bonus paid in 2022 to employees who agree to remain employed through April 30, 2023.


	CBA Description:
	King County Corrections Guild
Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention [295/Q2]

	County Spokesperson:
	Diana Joy, Labor Relations Manager
Office of Labor Relations

	Union Spokesperson:
	Dennis Folk, KCCG President




UNIT OVERVIEW:  The KCCG bargaining unit includes approximately 454 currently active Corrections Officers and Corrections Sergeants who work in the Adult Divisions of DAJD.  These employees staff the adult jail facilities at the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF) in Seattle and the Maleng Regional Justice Center (MRJC) in Kent.


BARGAINING HISTORY:

King County (the County) and the King County Corrections Guild (the Guild) are Parties to a Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) effective January 1, 2020, through December 31, 2021.  The Guild represents both Corrections Officers (COs) and Corrections Sergeants (Sergeants) working in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (the Department).  The Parties have been bargaining a successor agreement, and are in the process of certifying issues for interest arbitration.

The Department is facing an unusually high vacancy rate among its COs and Sergeants.  The Department is budgeted for 503 CO positions in 2022, and had 97 CO vacancies as of March 1, 2022.  This MOA is intended to retain trained and experienced employees while the Department seeks to fill its vacancies.

SUMMARY OF TERMS:

1. A one-time retention bonus of $4,000 payable to all active COs and Sergeants as of the date of full and final Council ratification.
2. Employees must remain employed in a commissioned position in the Department through April 30, 2023, with employees who separate by death or disability, or who retire with forty-five days’ notice after January 1, 2023.
3. Employees must sign a promissory note that they will repay the $4,000 if they do not meet the conditions in #2, above.
4. Employees who have left County service prior to the effective date of this MOA, but return to County service within sixty (60) days after the effective date of this MOA shall be eligible for the same bonus under the same conditions, provided the employee also signs a release of all claims related to the employee’s prior separation from service.

FISCAL IMPACT:

The fiscal impact of the Agreement is detailed in the Executive’s Fiscal Note for the proposed ordinance.


ATTACHMENTS:

1.	Proposed Ordinance 
2.	Transmittal Letter
3.	Fiscal Note for 295U0522
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